
 

 

 

 

 

Travelport and GDPR:  

A summary of how we are complying 

 

The European Union General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) becomes effective on 25 May 
2018 and will bring changes to data protection law in the UK and across the European Economic 
Area (EEA).  

Over the past few months, Travelport has worked diligently to ensure our enterprise and 
operations will comply with the new regulations. We also have appointed a Data Protection 
Officer who will support our efforts as we move forward towards the 25th of May and beyond. 

In the spirit of transparency and collaboration, Travelport has produced the following summary 
for our business partners regarding questions and issues that have been raised in anticipation 
of the GDPR’s implementation.  

To understand Travelport’s GDPR compliance framework, however, it is necessary to first 
understand the general data flow involved with the Travelport Travel Commerce Platform, 
which includes our GDS cores.  

How we manage data  

The Travelport Travel Commerce Platform is a platform for travel agencies to shop and book 
travel related services for travelers. Once a traveler is ready to book travel, agencies gather the 
traveler’s personal data related to the desired service(s) and inputs that data into the platform.  

There is no industry standard as to the categories of personal data required to be input; 
therefore, the information entered may vary depending on agency, country and travel service 
provider. The only minimum amount of data required by Travelport’s system is the agency’s 
numerical identifier and the traveler’s name. Some agencies provide the minimal amount of 
information required to ticket travel for a country or service while other agencies provide a 
more robust set of information. Travelport forwards the agency inputted personal data to the 
travel provider (eg, an airline) who then uses the data to create the traveler’s booking in their 
respective reservation system. The record of the booking within the relevant GDS is historically 
known as a Passenger Name Record or PNR.   

An entity’s responsibilities under the GDPR depend on whether an entity is a data controller or 
data processor. There are numerous guidelines and tests that have been published to assist in 



 

 

determining a company’s proper role. Travelport’s role as to GDS operations has been decided 
previously by the European Parliament.  The EU has a regulation called the CRS Code of 
Conduct, which explicitly states that a GDS operator such as Travelport is considered a data 
controller for those types of operations. In our view, the agency-GDS-supplier data flow is thus 
one of a controller-controller-controller. 

As a controller, Travelport is tasked with certain responsibilities regarding the personal data it 
processes. One of those responsibilities relates to the transfer of personal data outside the EEA.  
The GDPR generally prohibits such transfers unless certain conditions have been met. This has 
sometimes been misinterpreted to mean that transfers to the United States are or will be 
prohibited.  

That is not the case.  While it is true that Travelport’s primary data center is located within the 
United States, we have taken steps to ensure our GDS operations remain compliant with GDPR 
requirements.  We have implemented model clauses approved by the European Commission 
between the relevant entities of our global enterprise. We plan to also institute Binding 
Corporate Rules to further facilitate such transfers of data.  

Even without adopting these measures, the GDPR specifically acknowledges the ability of an 
entity to transfer personal data outside the EEA when doing so is done due to contractual 
necessity. In the case of our GDS and other travel-related services, we facilitate the creation 
and implementation of a service contract between travelers and travel providers. The use of 
our data center within the United States thus involves permitted personal data transfers 
contemplated by the GDPR. 

How Travelport interacts with our customers 

Our privacy policies lay out Travelport’s position regarding many other GDPR responsibilities, 
such as the types of personal data we process, the basis for processing personal data and the 
retention period for personal data. Because we generally have no direct relationship with 
travelers, however, certain GDPR obligations must be fulfilled through the travel agencies and 
suppliers. We must rely upon the agencies, suppliers and their respective customers to verify a 
traveler’s identity, determine applicable personal data records and liaise with the individual on 
GDPR matters.   

This reliance arises because of the nature of a PNR. A PNR does not necessarily contain contact 
information for a traveler. Nor is it possible to duplicate or isolate travel records without 
relatively precise information about a travel itinerary. Combined with the potential risk of 
interference with other traveler itineraries, such as in a multi-passenger or group booking, the 
ultimate responsibilities in these areas must lie with those entities who have the closest 
relationship with the traveler.  

In our post-GDPR agreements, Travelport will endeavor to clearly set forth this division of 
responsibilities with agencies and suppliers. We also will recommend our customers consult 



 

 

with their advisors to determine their best path towards GDPR compliance regarding these 
issues. 

Travelport is otherwise reviewing and refining its internal processes to support our customers 
should a data subject, i.e. traveler, exercise that person’s rights under GDPR. The ability to 
access a PNR is already available to agencies through current booking tools, as is the ability to 
rectify those records. Likewise, the right to data portability may be fulfilled through current PNR 
access functionality.  Agencies also may leverage applicable Travelport itinerary services to 
assist in producing relevant records. 

Erasure and Right to Object   

Regarding the right of erasure and right to object, Travelport is working on solutions to enhance 
our customers’ abilities to handle these requests. It is generally not possible nor desirable for a 
traveler to issue a request to be forgotten or an objection prior to travel because that would 
result in the traveler not being able to travel. The logical period for these requests would be 
after travel, and even then, PNRs are purged and deleted in accordance with the CRS 
(Computerized Reservation Systems) Code of Conduct.  As for profile information, agencies 
already have control and discretion over deletion or modification of such information.   

Travelport’s focus is thus on limited situations where the exercise of the right of erasure and 
objection occurs after travel but before deletion in the usual course of business. It is not 
possible to entirely delete a PNR because to do so would risk the data integrity of the entire 
system. There are also legitimate and legal reasons for maintaining a record of the information, 
such as for billing and audit purposes. We are consequently refining the processes around 
rending PNRs inaccessible with the goal of ultimately automating the solution. Further details 
regarding that process will be published and made available, when ready, to our customers. 

Security and PCI compliance 

Security is another major concern under GDPR. The Travelport Travel Commerce Platform is 
ISO27001 and PCI certified, which demonstrates our compliance with GDPR’s requirements 
around implementing reasonable security measures.  

Travelport actively supports our customers in achieving their own security goals through the 
availability of our PCI compliance network to IATA members. But it is still incumbent upon users 
of the systems to ensure they review and ensure they have implemented appropriate security 
measures to maintain adequate security throughout the travel shopping and booking 
ecosystem.   

 


